# Measurement of the dynamic charge response of materials using low-energy, momentum-resolved electron energy-loss spectroscopy (M-EELS)

Sean Vig<sup>1</sup>, Anshul Kogar<sup>1</sup>, Matteo Mitrano<sup>1</sup>, Ali A. Husain<sup>1</sup>, Luc Venema<sup>1</sup>, Melinda S. Rak<sup>1</sup>, Vivek Mishra<sup>2</sup>, Peter D. Johnson<sup>3</sup>, Genda D. Gu<sup>3</sup>, Eduardo Fradkin<sup>1</sup>, Michael R. Norman<sup>4</sup> and Peter Abbamonte<sup>1\*</sup>

 Department of Physics and Frederick Seitz Materials Research Laboratory, University of Illinois, Urbana, IL 61801, USA
 Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, TN, 37831, USA
 Condensed Matter Physics and Materials Science Department, Brookhaven National Laboratory, Upton, NY, 11973, USA
 Materials Science Division, Argonne National Laboratory, Argonne, IL, 60439, USA

\* abbamonte@mrl.illinois.edu

## Abstract

One of the most fundamental properties of an interacting electron system is its frequency- and wave-vector-dependent density response function,  $\chi(q, \omega)$ . The imaginary part,  $\chi''(q,\omega)$ , defines the fundamental bosonic charge excitations of the system, exhibiting peaks wherever collective modes are present.  $\chi$  quantifies the electronic compressibility of a material, its response to external fields, its ability to screen charge, and its tendency to form charge density waves. Unfortunately, there has never been a fully momentum-resolved means to measure  $\chi(q, \omega)$  at the meV energy scale relevant to modern electronic materials. Here, we demonstrate a way to measure  $\chi$  with quantitative momentum resolution by applying alignment techniques from x-ray and neutron scattering to surface high-resolution electron energy-loss spectroscopy (HR-EELS). This approach, which we refer to here as "M-EELS", allows direct measurement of  $\chi''(q, \omega)$ with meV resolution while controlling the momentum with an accuracy better than a percent of a typical Brillouin zone. We apply this technique to finite-q excitations in the optimally-doped high temperature superconductor,  $Bi_2Sr_2CaCu_2O_{8+x}$  (Bi2212), which exhibits several phonons potentially relevant to dispersion anomalies observed in ARPES and STM experiments. Our study defines a path to studying the long-sought collective charge modes in quantum materials at the meV scale and with full momentum control.

Copyright S. Vig *et al*. This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License. Published by the SciPost Foundation. Received 13-07-2017 Accepted 19-09-2017 Published 06-10-2017 doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.3.4.026

## Contents

- 1 Introduction
- 2 Why M-EELS?

2

#### Sci Post

3	Experimental approach	6
4	M-EELS cross section and the dynamic susceptibility, $\chi(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$	8
5	Comparison to IR and transmission EELS measurements	11
6	Momentum maps	12
7	Reconstructing $\chi(\mathbf{q},\omega)$	14
8	Self-energy effects	15
9	Future prospects for M-EELS	18
A	Derivation of the M-EELS cross-section	18
References		21

## 1 Introduction

An interacting electron system can often be described, at low energy scales, in terms of a set of weakly interacting, emergent particles [1, 2]. Such particles are usually either fermions, referred to as quasiparticles, or bosons, referred to as collective modes, though fractional or nonabelian particles may also emerge. The field of "quantum materials" might be defined as studies of these excitations at energy scales less than a few times room temperature, say, below 100 meV.

Outstanding experimental probes exist for studying both the quasiparticles and the spin collective modes. The former may be studied using angle-resolved photoemission (ARPES), which measures the one-electron spectral function,  $A(\mathbf{k}, \omega)$ , with meV-energy resolution and momentum accuracy of less than a percent of a Brillouin zone [3]. Quasiparticles may also be studied using scanning tunneling microscopy (STM), which measures a real-space spectral function that can be related to ARPES via Fourier transform coupled with models of quasiparticle scattering [4]. Spin collective modes may be studied with inelastic neutron scattering, traditionally using a triple-axis spectrometer [5], whose energy and momentum resolutions are similar to ARPES.

Surprisingly, there has never been an equivalent momentum-resolved probe of the charge collective modes in materials. The three commonly used finite-wavevector probes are neutrons, electrons and x-rays. As explained in Section 2, none of these techniques—as currently practiced—probes valence band charge excitations with both meV resolution and quantitative control over the momentum,  $\mathbf{q}$ .

Here, we demonstrate a strategy for measuring meV charge collective modes using momentum-resolved, low-energy electron energy-loss spectroscopy (M-EELS). Our strategy is to apply angular alignment techniques from x-ray and neutron scattering [5,6] to reflection highresolution EELS (HR-EELS) [7,8], which is a meV-resolved probe of the collective charge excitations of a surface. We will show that it is possible, in this manner, to measure the dynamic charge response of a material,  $\chi''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , with energy resolution close to 1 meV while controlling the momentum to an accuracy better than a percent of a typical Brillouin zone. As a case study, we apply M-EELS to the optimally doped high-temperature suprconductor,  $Bi_2Sr_2CaCu_2O_{8+x}$  (Bi2212), in which we observe collective modes relevant to the dispersion anomalies observed in ARPES [9, 10] and STM [11] experiments, among other features. We argue that M-EELS will play a central role in spectroscopic studies of quantum materials in the coming decades.

This article is organized as follows. In Section 2, we explain the limitations of current momentum-resolved scattering techniques and why M-EELS, at the moment, is the best approach to studying the charge excitations at the meV scale. Section 3 describes our experimental approach, which combines alignment techniques from x-ray and neutron scattering with surface HR-EELS using cylindrical analyzers. In Section 4, we generalize the multiple scattering theory of Mills and co-workers [12, 13] and show that the M-EELS cross section is proportional to the dynamic charge response,  $\chi''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ . Section 5 validates this cross section by comparing M-EELS studies of Bi2212 at  $\mathbf{q} = 0$  to results from infrared spectroscopy. Section 6 demonstrates the momentum capabilities of M-EELS with elastic and inelastic maps of the Brillouin zone, in which static features such as the well-known structural supermodulation are visible [3]. Section 7 demonstrates a way to reconstruct the full dynamic susceptibility,  $\chi(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , from M-EELS data. Section 8 uses these results to analyze the dispersion anomalies (or "kinks") observed in ARPES experiments [9,10]. Section 9 summarizes the future prospects for M-EELS and the role it may play in spectroscopic studies of quantum materials in the future.

#### 2 Why M-EELS?

Emergent particles in a many-electron system, in their simplest form, are described by three basic quantities [1,2]. The first, characterizing the fermions, is the one-electron Green's function,

$$G(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{r}',t-t') = -i\left\langle \{\psi^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r},t),\psi(\mathbf{r}',t')\}\right\rangle \theta(t-t')/\hbar,$$

which represents the probability that an electron placed at spacetime location ( $\mathbf{r}$ , t) will propagate to ( $\mathbf{r}'$ , t'). *G* quantifies the quasiparticle band structure, lifetimes, transport coefficients, etc. The second, characterizing bosons with charge character, is the dynamic density response

$$\chi_{\rho\rho}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{r}',t-t') = -i\left\langle \left[\hat{\rho}(\mathbf{r},t),\hat{\rho}(\mathbf{r}',t')\right] \right\rangle \theta(t-t')/\hbar,$$

which represents the probability that a disturbance in the charge density at (**r**, *t*) propagates to (**r**', *t*').  $\chi_{\rho\rho}$  characterizes the charge collective modes, such as plasmons. The third quantity is the dynamic spin response,

$$\chi_{SS}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{r}',t-t') = -i\left\langle [\hat{S}(\mathbf{r},t),\hat{S}(\mathbf{r}',t')] \right\rangle \theta(t-t')/\hbar,$$

which characterizes spin collective modes, such as magnons.

We currently have outstanding, meV-resolved probes of both *G* and  $\chi_{SS}$ . Angleresolved photoemission spectroscopy (ARPES) measures the one-electron spectral function,  $A(\mathbf{k}, \omega) = -Im[G(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}, \omega)]/\pi$ , where  $G(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}', \omega)$  is the Fourier transform of  $G(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{r}', t - t')$ , probing the fermion quasiparticles with extraordinary energy and momentum resolution [3]. The fermions can also be measured in real space using scanning tunneling microscopy (STM), which measures the real-space spectral function  $A(\mathbf{r}, \omega) = -Im[G(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{r}, \omega)]/\pi$  [4].<sup>1</sup> Inelastic neutron scattering measures the dynamic spin response function,  $\chi_{SS}''(\mathbf{q}, \omega) = Im[\chi_{SS}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{q}, \omega)]$ , where  $\chi_{SS}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{q}', \omega)$  is the Fourier transform of  $\chi_{SS}(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{r}', t - t')$  [14], probing the spin collective modes with similar resolution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Note that ARPES and STM are not Fourier transforms of one another, but may be related using models of quasiparticle scattering [4].

Unfortunately, there is no analogous probe of  $\chi_{\rho\rho}$ , at least at the meV scale. It is important to pause here and review the reasons why. What is needed is a momentum-resolved scattering technique that measures the dynamic charge response function,  $\chi_{\rho\rho}^{\prime\prime}(\mathbf{q},\omega) = Im[\chi_{\rho\rho}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{q},\omega)]$ , where  $\chi_{\rho\rho}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{q}',\omega)$  is the Fourier transform of  $\chi_{\rho\rho}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{r}',t-t')$ . The three options for such probes are neutrons, electrons, and x-rays.

In the case of inelastic neutron scattering, the probe particle is electrically neutral and does not couple to charge excitations. Because of the nuclear cross section, neutrons can, of course, be used to study lattice excitations (phonons), which involve explicit displacements of the nuclear positions [5]. But electronic excitations, such as plasmons, cannot be studied with neutron techniques.

A more promising approach is inelastic electron scattering or "electron energy-loss spectroscopy" (EELS), which directly couples to charge exitations. The EELS cross section is, in the limit of zero temperature, given by the dielectric loss function,  $-Im[1/\epsilon(\mathbf{q}, \omega)]$ , which is proportional to  $\chi_{\rho\rho}^{\prime\prime}(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  [2]. EELS experiments may be carried out either in transmission or reflection geometry. The former requires high-energy (~ 10<sup>5</sup> eV) electrons and has been done using both dedicated instruments [15, 16] and energy filters integrated with a scanning transmission electron microscope (STEM) [17,18]. The latter is usually done using low-energy (~ 100 eV) electrons and is normally used for surface science applications [7,8].

The problem with EELS is that meV energy resolution has not yet been demonstrated in an instrument that also provides quantitative control over the momentum transfer, **q**. Dedicated transmission EELS setups have excellent momentum resolution [15, 16], but have achieved at best 80 meV energy resolution [19] which, because of interference from the zero-loss line, makes them unsuitable for studying excitations in the sub-100 meV range. STEM instruments have achieved 18 meV resolution using  $\Omega$ -filters, but these setups are currently momentum-integrating, and Lorentzian tails of the elastic line obscure excitations at low energy [17, 18]. Surface EELS instruments can achieve energy resolution of 1 meV or better [7,8], but have not been implemented in a manner that allows the momentum transfer to be determined with high accuracy (see below and Section 3). Some variant on high-energy EELS employing aberration correctors seems likely to be the best long-term strategy for studying meV charge collective modes. But these techniques are still a work in progress.

The last option is inelastic x-ray scattering (IXS). Carried out at 3rd-generation synchrotron facilities, IXS techniques simultaneously achieve high momentum resolution and sub-meV energy resolution using backscattering Si analyzers [20]. While IXS should, in principle, be capable of studying valence charge excitations, it is not practical for doing so, for the following subtle reason. The x-ray cross section is proportional to  $\chi''_{nn}(\mathbf{q},\omega) = Im[\chi_{nn}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{q},\omega)]$ , where  $\chi_{nn}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{q}',\omega)$  is the Fourier transform of the propagator for the electron density [21],

$$\chi_{nn}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{r}',t-t') = -i \left\langle \left[ \hat{n}(\mathbf{r},t), \hat{n}(\mathbf{r}',t') \right] \right\rangle / \hbar.$$

Unfortunately, the quantity of interest in a real material is not the electron density propagator,  $\chi_{nn}$ , but the charge density propagator,  $\chi_{\rho\rho}$ . These two quantities are not the same, because the positively charged nucleii in a solid contribute to the charge density,  $\rho$ , but not to the electron density, n. For example, the integrated charge density of an electrically neutral atom is zero, while its integrated electron density is equal to Z, the number of electrons, the vast majority of which reside in core states [22].

The types of excitations that contribute to  $\chi_{\rho\rho}$  and  $\chi_{nn}$  are therefore fundamentally different.  $\chi_{\rho\rho}$  reveals excitations that modulate the charge density of the system, e.g. valence plasmons and, in the case of ionic materials, phonons. Neutral excitations, such as phonons in covalent solids like Si or Ge, modulate the charge density very little and contribute to  $\chi_{\rho\rho}$  only to the extent that they modulate the valence electron density.  $\chi_{nn}$ , on the other hand, exhibits excitations that modulate the electron density. Because most of the electrons in a solid reside in core states,  $\chi_{nn}$  is overwhelmingly dominated by phonons, which displace the atomic cores. Valence excitations that leave the atomic positions fixed, such as plasmons, contribute to  $\chi_{nn}$  but are weaker by a factor of 1/Z.

In practice, what this means is that meV-resolved IXS, while sensitive to charge excitations in principle, in practice is essentially a phonon technique. The sum rules on the IXS response function  $\chi''_{nn}(\mathbf{q},\omega)$ , in cases of interest, are mostly exhausted by the lattice excitations. Electronic excitations in the spectra are swamped by the lattice modes, which are stronger by a factor of *Z*. For this reason, meV-resolved IXS has been extraordinarily successful at mapping phonon dispersion relations [20, 23], even in crystals that are too small to be studied with neutron techniques. But it is an inefficient way to study the valence charge excitations of fundamental interest in a many-electron system.

For this reason, x-ray researchers have turned to resonance techniques. By tuning the xray beam energy to a core absorption edge, scattering from valence excitations can be greatly enhanced, an approach referred to as resonant inelastic x-ray scattering or "RIXS" [24, 25]. Using this approach, researchers have been able to detect valence excitations not visible with nonresonant IXS [26,27]. Despite steady improvements, however, the best resolution achieved with RIXS is still only about  $\Delta E \sim 40$  meV [28], and fundamental questions remain about whether the RIXS cross section can be related to a well-defined response function [25]. In the long run, RIXS is sure to make a major impact on our understanding of the collective excitations in materials, but at the moment it is not practical for studying the collective modes at the sub-100 meV scale.

In summary, we currently have no truly momentum-resolved way of measuring one of the most fundamental properties of a many-body system,  $\chi_{\rho\rho}(\mathbf{q},\omega)$ . In addition to characterizing charge collective modes,  $\chi_{\rho\rho}(\mathbf{q},\omega)$  is the charge susceptibility of the system, which quantifies its response to external fields [1, 2], as well as its tendency to exhibit charge order [29]. In the limit  $\mathbf{q} \to 0$  and  $\omega \to 0$ ,  $\chi_{\rho\rho}(\mathbf{q},\omega)$  also quantifies the electronic compressibility of the system [1,2]. The imaginary part,  $\chi_{\rho\rho}''(\mathbf{q},\omega)$ , is also related to the inverse dielectric or "loss" function of the system,  $-Im[1/\epsilon(\mathbf{q},\omega)]$ , providing information about the screening properties at  $\mathbf{q} \neq 0$ . The absence of an experimental probe of the density response means that these utterly basic phenomena are unknown for the vast majority of materials.

Here, we demonstrate that the dynamic charge response of a material, and hence the valence charge excitations, can be measured with both meV resolution and quantitative momentum control using by applying alignment techniques from x-ray and neutron scattering to reflection high-resolution EELS (HR-EELS). We refer to this approach as "M-EELS". In this technique, a monochromatic beam of low-energy electrons (10 eV < E < 200 eV) is scattered from the surface of a material in ultrahigh vacuum [7]. The scattered electrons are detected using an electrostatic energy analyzer. Using aberration-corrected cylindrical optics, an energy resolution better than 0.5 meV has been achieved [30]. Historically, HR-EELS has been thought of as a surface science technique, often for studying vibrations of molecular adsorbates [31], and has not been applied widely in the field of quantum materials. But the information it provides should directly complement that from ARPES and STM, which are also surface techniques.

Using HR-EELS for momentum-resolved studies of collective modes presents two challenges. The first is multiple-scattering. In the case of transmission EELS, the single-scattering approximation is often valid and the Born cross section is directly proportional to  $\chi''_{\rho\rho}(\mathbf{q},\omega)$ . In the case of reflection EELS, strong interaction with the sample surface causes the electrons to scatter many times before reaching the detector. Fortunately, as shown in the early 1970's by Mills and co-workers [12, 13], this multiple scattering problem is soluble: The amplitude for elastic scattering of low-energy electrons is much larger than that for inelastic scattering, so the surface EELS problem may be solved using the distorted wave Born approximation (DWBA) [32]. In Section 4, we will show that Mills' solution implies that reflection EELS



Figure 1: Schematic showing the M-EELS scattering geometry. Here,  $\mathbf{k}_i$  and  $\mathbf{k}_s$  are the momenta of the incident and scattered electron, respectively, and  $\mathbf{Q}$  is the momentum transfer, the in-plane component of which,  $\mathbf{q} = (q_x, q_y)$ , is the quantity of interest in M-EELS. The out-of-plane momentum components,  $k_i^z$  and  $k_s^z$ , enter the scattering matrix elements in a critical way (see Section 4 and Appendix A).

measures the density-density correlation function of a surface,  $S(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , which is directly proportional to  $\chi''_{\rho\rho}(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  via the fluctuation-dissipation theorem.

The second complication is that HR-EELS experiments have not been done in a manner that allows quantitative control over the momentum transfer, q (Fig. 1). In true, wave-vector resolved techniques, such as neutron and x-ray scattering [5], the sample is mounted on a diffractometer whose multiple axes of rotation are aligned to intersect at a single point to a precision of a few tens of microns. The alignment errors are characterized by a volume called the "sphere of confusion," which sets the overall momentum accuracy of the instrument. This volume is centered on the probe beam using a set of translations that is separate from those used to align the rotation axes. Using a third set of translations mounted on top of the goniometer stack, the sample is placed in this same location, and oriented by measuring the elastic scattering from at least two, noncolinear Bragg reflections of the crystal. The angles of these reflections are used to construct an orientation matrix relating the diffractometer motions to momentum space, enabling momenta to be indexed with a precision of thousandths of a reciprocal lattice unit [6]. Without such alignment, it is still possible to observe dispersion effects simply by rotating the sample [33]. But phenomena requiring accurate momentum definition, such as studies of the critical fluctuations near a phase transition or the Goldstone modes of an ordered phase [34, 35], require a more sophisticated approach.

Here, we describe a strategy for combining meV-resolution HR-EELS techniques with single-crystal alignment techniques widely used in x-ray and neutron scattering. This hybrid approach allows direct measurement of the dynamic charge response function,  $\chi_{\rho\rho}^{"}(\mathbf{q},\omega)$ , and hence studies of the long-sought meV charge collective modes in solids, with meV resolution and momentum accuracy better than one percent of a typical Brillouin zone. In the ensuing discussion we will drop the subscripts and refer to the charge response function simply by its conventional name,  $\chi^{"}(\mathbf{q},\omega)$ .

#### 3 Experimental approach

There are three practical ways one might approach implementing an M-EELS experiment. The first is to use a single-point, aberration-corrected Ibach spectrometer [7], widely used in surface science, mating it to a multi-axis sample goniometer and control system with the degrees of freedom necessary to mimic a triple-axis spectrometer used for inelastic neutron or x-ray scattering [5]. The advantages of this approach are that high resolution,  $\Delta E \sim 0.5$  meV, has already been demonstrated [30], and that alignment and data collection protocols from inelastic neutron scattering can be implemented in a straight-forward way. The disadvantage of this approach is that data collection is slow, as the spectrometer samples only one ( $\mathbf{q}, \omega$ ) point at a time.

The second approach is to use a variant on an Ibach spectrometer that provides parallel energy detection, i.e., a cylindrical analyzer with a position-sensitive detector [36]. This approach is faster, in principle, since a full energy spectrum may be collected in parallel. But aberration-free focusing combined with high throughput is more challenging to achieve in the analyzer in this configuration.

The third approach is to combine an Ibach-type electron gun [7] with an ARPES hemispherical analyzer [37, 38]. This approach provides, in principle, the fastest data collection rate, since it samples a complete wedge of momentum and energy space in parallel. The disadvantage is experimental complexity: In triple axis spectroscopy, the momentum transfer, **q**, is quantified by precisely measuring the angle between the scattered electrons and the direct beam. Reflection EELS measurements must, however, be carried out at a scattering angle greater than ~ 60°, so that appreciable in-plane momenta can be reached without horizon problems from the sample surface. The angular acceptance of a hemispherical analyzer is typically only about 30°, so the incident and scattered electrons cannot both be measured in a fixed experimental geometry. The electron gun itself must, therefore, be placed on a rotation stage [37], so the angle between the beam and the analyzer can be adjusted, introducing many alignment complications as well as significantly elevated cost compared to other approaches.

While the hemispherical approach has been implemented before [37, 38], we focused on the use of cylindrical analyzers, evaluating both single-point and parallel detection schemes. On the basis of stability, reproducibility, cleanliness of the elastic line (i.e., compactness of the tails of the resolution function), and throughput, we found the best data were provided by the single-point approach, despite its slow data collection speed. It is this approach that we describe here.

Our setup is based on a commercially available, aberration-corrected, surface HR-EELS spectrometer with a double-pass monochromator and single-pass analyzer, whose ultimate resolution is ~ 1 meV. The analyzer angle rotation (called "two-theta") was modified to reduce mechanical backlash and actuated with a stepper motor. The spectrometer resides inside a magnetically shielded, ultrahigh vacuum (UHV) chamber pumped with a cryopump and a LN<sub>2</sub>-cooled titanium sublimation pump (TSP), exhibiting a base pressure of  $5 \times 10^{-11}$  torr and a residual field at the sample position of ~ 3 mG. The spectrometer is typically run at 4 meV resolution, which provides a direct-beam current of 140 pA at the detector.

This system is mated to a custom, low-temperature sample goniometer consisting of a differentially-pumped rotary seal, which acts as the primary sample rotation (called "theta"), and two independent sets of XY translations—one below and one above the seal. The former provides the motions needed to align the axis of rotation of theta to that of two-theta, and the latter allows placement of the sample in this position. An out-of-plane ("phi") rotation is achieved using a 360° piezo rotator. Two cameras oriented at 90° vantage points monitor the sample through holes in the magnetic lining, facilitating alignment (see below). Cooling is achieved using a standard He flow cryostat connected to the sample via a set of *e*-beam-welded Cu braids, providing a base temperature of 17.5 K without radiation shields. With the braids in place, the range of motion of phi is limited to  $100^\circ$ . Surface preparation is carried out in a separate chamber equipped with a LEED system and annealing stage, though most surfaces are prepared simply by cleaving.

True momentum space scanning is enabled by a custom control system based on SPEC, a crystal orientation package commonly used on synchrotron beamlines. The vendor-supplied control system was replaced by a programmable microcontroller that mediates communications between the host and the voltage box of the EELS, enabling energy and momentum scanning via coordinated control of the goniometer angles, scattering angle, and lens volt-ages.

Proper alignment of the rotations and sample orientation is crucial for momentum-resolved experiments. The beam generated by the electron gun was aligned by the manufacturer to within 100  $\mu$ m of the axis of rotation of two-theta, which is adequate for momentum studies of samples  $\sim 0.3$  mm or larger. The challenge is to align the rotation axis of theta, as well as the sample itself, to this point. This is done by the following procedure. First, the zero of two-theta is set by scanning the detector through the direct beam. Next, using the XY sample motions, a reference sample is translated into the center of rotation of theta by viewing it from the video cameras (a flat, cleaved graphite crystal works well for alignment purposes). This sample is then lowered into the spectrometer and the specular beam reflected into the analyzer. The theta angle of this reflection is then optimized for a series of two-theta values over the range  $[0^{\circ}, 70^{\circ}]$ . If the axes are perfectly centered, a plot of theta vs. two-theta will form a line with slope 1/2. If the axes are misaligned, this plot will exhibit some curvature, quantified by a quadratic term in a polynomial fit. Using the second set of XY translations, the rotary seal is translated parallel to the beam until this quadratic component is negligible, i.e., the curve is linear to within the angular resolution of the instrument, which is  $\sim 0.1^{\circ}$ , at which point the axes may be considered centered. Once this procedure is complete, the material of interest can be aligned simply by placing it in the center of rotation of theta using the cameras.

After centering, the orientation of the crystal axes with respect to the goniometer angles still must be determined. The specular reflection is often not suitable for this purpose, since the cleavage surface may not be perfectly flat. Running the analyzer in zero-loss mode to select the elastic scattering, the crystal is rotated to identify two, noncollinear Bragg reflections of the surface, typically (1,0) and (0,1) (note that momenta can be indexed using two Miller indices, (H, K), since momentum in the direction perpendicular to the surface is not conserved). These two reflections are then used to define the orientation matrix [6], at which point the system is ready for experiments. In this article, momenta will be denoted as illustrated in Fig. 1.

Once the above alignment steps have been completed, the momentum performance of an M-EELS experiment is quantified by two figures of merit: the momentum accuracy and resolution. The former describes the reliability with which **q** can be positioned in the Brillouin zone, and is determined by the size of the sphere of the confusion. The latter describes the size of the ellipsoid over which the instrument integrates at any given **q**, and is given by the angular resolution of the spectrometer. The experiments in this article were carried out at 50 eV beam energy with a sphere of confusion of  $\sim 0.25$  mm and a sample-slit distance of 70 mm, which translates to a momentum accuracy of  $\sim (0.25/70)\sqrt{2mE}/\hbar = 0.013\text{Å}^{-1}$ . The angular resolution of our HR-EELS spectrometer is  $\sim 17$  mrad, which implies a momentum resolution of  $0.017\sqrt{2mE}/\hbar = 0.06\text{\AA}^{-1}$ . A detailed description of the momentum resolution of a M-EELS experiment analogous to that developed for neutron spectrometers [39,40] will be the subject of a future article.

### 4 M-EELS cross section and the dynamic susceptibility, $\chi(q, \omega)$

As discussed in Section 2, a dominant effect in low-energy, reflection EELS is multiple scattering, which prevents the electrons from penetrating the material and causes them to couple only to excitations near the surface. A key insight for the technique, due to Mills and co-workers,



Figure 2: (a-d) Four different quantum mechanical processes captured in Mills' theory of surface EELS using the distorted wave Born approximation. The cross section is dominated by processes (b) and (c) (see Appendix A).

was that multiple scattering takes place almost entirely in the elastic channel [8, 12, 13]. That is, of the many scattering events an electron undergoes before reaching the detector, typically only one is inelastic. In such situations, the multiple scattering problem can be solved to a high degree of accuracy using the distorted wave Born approximation (DWBA) [32]. In this approach, the incident and final state plane wave functions of the probe electron are replaced with phenomenological wave functions that model reflectivity from the sample surface. In terms of these effective wave functions, the inelastic event can then be treated in the first Born approximation. Four possible scattering processes result, illustrated in Fig. 2. As originally argued by Mills, the cross section is dominated by the two terms that involve a single reflectivity event [12, 13].

The only elastic scattering effect considered in Mills' original treatment was specular reflectance off the sample surface [12,13]. A crystal is periodic, however, so elastic Bragg scattering can also take place. In momentum-resolved studies, one often encounters such reflections, which reside at the center of each Brillouin zone. Here, we extend the Mills approach to the case of a periodic surface, considering how Bragg scattering modifies multiple scattering effects in the cross section.

The generalized M-EELS cross section in the presence of elastic scattering from Bragg planes with reciprocal vectors, G, is derived in detail in Appendix A. The main result is

$$\frac{\partial^2 \sigma}{\partial \Omega \partial E} = \sigma_0 \sum_{\mathbf{G}} V_{\text{eff}}^2 (\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}) \int_{-\infty}^0 dz_1 dz_2 \times e^{-|\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}||z_1 + z_2|} \bigg[ \sum_{m,n} \langle m | \hat{\rho}^* (\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}, z_1) | n \rangle \langle n | \hat{\rho} (\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}, z_2) | m \rangle P_m \delta(E - E_n + E_m) \bigg].$$
(1)

Here,  $\hat{\rho}(\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{G})$  is the density operator,  $P_m = e^{-E_m/k_BT}/Z$  is the Boltzmann factor, and  $V_{\text{eff}}(\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{G})$ , is an effective Coulomb propagator that describes the interaction between the probe electron and the excitations near the surface of the semi-infinite system.

This result simplifies by recognizing that the quantity in the brackets is the two-point, density-density correlation function, i.e., the dynamic structure factor [2,41],

$$S(\mathbf{q}, z_1, z_2, \omega) = \sum_{m, n} \left[ \langle m | \hat{\rho}(\mathbf{q}, z_1) | n \rangle \cdot \langle n | \hat{\rho}(-\mathbf{q}, z_2) | m \rangle P_m \right] \delta(E - E_n + E_m).$$
(2)

This quantity is also sometimes called the Van Hove function [42]. This mixed representation form of *S* is appropriate for a system in which momentum is conserved only in a twodimensional plane, and characterizes density fluctuations with in-plane wave vector, **q**, correlated between depths  $z_1$  and  $z_2$  below the surface. In terms of this quantity, the cross section becomes

$$\frac{\partial^2 \sigma}{\partial \Omega \partial E} = \sigma_0 \sum_{\mathbf{G}} V_{\text{eff}}^2(\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}) \cdot \int_{-\infty}^0 dz_1 dz_2 e^{-|\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}||z_1 + z_2|} S(\mathbf{q}, z_1, z_2, \omega), \tag{3}$$

where we have used the fact that the correlation function should exhibit the same periodicity as the material itself, i.e.,  $S(\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}, z_1, z_2, \omega) = S(\mathbf{q}, z_1, z_2, \omega)$ .

Eq. 3 has three important implications. The first is that the probe depth of M-EELS is determined by the magnitude of the in-plane momentum transfer, **q**. At momenta in the vicinity of the  $\Gamma$  point ( $|\mathbf{q}| \sim 0$ ), the scattering is dominated by the  $\mathbf{G} = 0$  term in the sum, and the effective probe depth is  $\sim 1/|\mathbf{q}|$ , which is typically a few tens of nm or less. Hence, we see that M-EELS is a surface probe, but is somewhat more bulk sensitive than probes like ARPES or STM, which measure only the top layer of the material. This can be understood by realizing that, while the probe electron does not itself penetrate into the material, it feels the density fluctuations below the surface, which generate a long-ranged Coulomb potential extending into the vacuum. This conclusion, which follows directly from the original Mills treatment [12, 13], is likely the reason substrate phonons were visible in a recent study of FeSe thin films on SrTiO<sub>3</sub> [43]. In any case, we see that the core observable of M-EELS is the density-density correlation function of the surface, defined as

$$S_{S}(\mathbf{q},\omega) = \int_{-\infty}^{0} dz_{1} dz_{2} e^{-|\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{G}||z_{1}+z_{2}|} S(\mathbf{q},z_{1},z_{2},\omega) \approx S(\mathbf{q},0,0,\omega).$$
(4)

The second implication of Eq. 3 is that M-EELS measures the long-sought density response function, which is related to the correlation function via the quantum mechanical version of the fluctuation-dissipation theorem [1,2,41,44],

$$S_{S}(\mathbf{q},\omega) = -\frac{1}{\pi} \frac{1}{1 - e^{-\hbar\omega/k_{B}T}} \chi_{S}^{\prime\prime}(\mathbf{q},\omega), \qquad (5)$$

where  $\chi_{S}''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  is the density response function of the surface,  $(1 - e^{-\hbar\omega/k_{B}T})^{-1} = n(\omega) + 1$  is a Bose factor that reflects the quantum statistics of the excitations.  $\chi_{S}''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  is the imaginary part of the surface density propagator,  $\chi_{S}(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , which describes the propagation of collective charge excitations in the plane of the surface. This quantity is not precisely the same as the bulk  $\chi(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , but is the relevant quantity for comparison to ARPES and STM experiments, which also probe the surface of a material. Moreover, as we show in Section 5,  $\chi_{S}''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  is very similar to the bulk response,  $\chi''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , in cases where the latter can be measured by other techniques such as infrared spectroscopy and transmission EELS.

Third, Eq. 3 indicates that the Coulomb matrix element,  $V_{\text{eff}}^2(\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{G})$ , is energy-independent and diverges whenever the electron beam satisfies a Bragg condition (see Appendix A). In one respect, this makes interpretation of M-EELS data simpler than ARPES, whose matrix elements depend strongly on energy [3]. However, the M-EELS matrix elements are strongly momentum-dependent, the divergences having the effect of amplifying the intensity of inelastic scattering when the momentum coincides with a structural periodicity in the material. We refer to this phenomenon as "Bragg enhancement." A specific case is the well-known enhancement of the intensity when  $\mathbf{q} \sim 0$ , which in HR-EELS was traditionally referred to as the regime of "dipole scattering" [7,8]. The M-EELS matrix elements have the effect of enforcing the periodicity of reciprocal space onto the experimental data, creating a finite-momentum replica of the electronic response near  $\mathbf{q} = 0$  around each reciprocal lattice vector,  $\mathbf{G}$ . The divergences of  $V_{\text{eff}}^2(\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G})$  imply that there must be corrections to the Mills DWBA approach in near-Bragg conditions, since the experimental intensity must remain finite. Such corrections are beyond the scope of this paper. We point out, however, that it is highly likely that the matrix elements would continue to be energy-independent, even when Mills' theory breaks down. This opens up the possibility of correcting for multiple scattering effects by using frequency sum rules [45].

In the low-momentum limit, i.e.,  $\mathbf{q} \sim 0$ , only the  $\mathbf{G} = 0$  term in Eq. 3 is significant. In this limit, all other terms in Eq. 3 may be dropped, and the cross section reduces to [12, 13, 44],

$$\frac{\partial^2 \sigma}{\partial \Omega \partial E} = \sigma_0 V_{\text{eff}}^2(\mathbf{q}) \int_{-\infty}^0 dz_1 dz_2 e^{-|\mathbf{q}||z_1 + z_2|} \cdot S(\mathbf{q}, z_1, z_2, \omega), \tag{6}$$

where

$$V_{\rm eff}(\mathbf{q}) = \frac{4\pi e^2}{q^2 + (k_i^z + k_s^z)^2}.$$
(7)

This is exactly Mills' result, cited before in many previous works [7, 8, 12, 13, 44].

### 5 Comparison to IR and transmission EELS measurements

We now demonstrate the M-EELS approach by applying it to an optimally-doped high temperature superconductor, Bi<sub>2</sub>Sr<sub>2</sub>CaCu<sub>2</sub>O<sub>8+x</sub> (Bi2212) with  $T_c = 92$  K. Elastic momentum maps were carried out at an incident beam energy of 50 eV with resolution  $\Delta E = 5$  meV, and high-resolution measurements of excitations were done at an energy of 7.4 eV with resolution  $\Delta E = 2.2$  meV. Bi2212 was chosen for initial M-EELS studies because of its excellent cleavability, which facilitates surface preparation, and because it exhibits a structural supermodulation whose reflections are useful for defining the crystal orientation. For simplicity, in this article we will label momentum space in terms of the reduced, tetragonal unit cell, i.e., the Miller indices, (*H*,*K*), denote a transferred momentum  $\mathbf{q} = 2\pi(H,K)/a$ , a = 3.81Å being the tetragonal, in-plane lattice parameter. We located and optimized the elastic scattering from both the (1,0) fundamental Bragg peak as well as the (0.11, 0.11) supermodulation reflection. The goniometer angles of these two reflections were used to construct an orientation matrix, allowing precise definition of the momentum transfer,  $\mathbf{q}$  [6].

We begin by validating the cross section discussed in Section 4 and Appendix A. The dynamic charge response measured with M-EELS,  $\chi''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , should be proportional to the dielectric loss function,  $-Im[1/\epsilon(\mathbf{q}, \omega)]$  [48]. So the cross section expression in Eq. 3 can be evaluated by comparing M-EELS spectra at  $\mathbf{q} \sim 0$  to results from infrared reflectivity (IR) measurements.

In Fig. 3a we show  $\mathbf{q} = 0$  M-EELS measurements of Bi2212 for  $\omega < 100$  meV at two different temperatures. For comparison, this plot also shows the inverse dielectric function determined from *c*-axis polarized, IR spectroscopy [46]. The most pronounced feature in the M-EELS spectra is a series of phonons that were previously observed in early, conventional HR-EELS studies [49–53]. Note that the energies of these modes, which reside at 17 meV, 24 meV, 49 meV, and 80 meV, closely coincide with the kink-like fermion dispersion anomalies observed in Bi2212 with ARPES, suggesting they may be related to these effects [9, 10]. Apart from a background visible in the M-EELS spectrum, which arises from in-plane excitations not seen in *c*-axis optics experiments, the two techniques are quantitatively consistent, both in terms of the energies and the relative oscillator strengths of the modes. This comparison validates Eq. 3 and shows that the surface response function,  $\chi_S''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  is quite representative of that of the bulk,  $\chi''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ .



Figure 3: (a) Comparison of the M-EELS spectrum of Bi2212 at  $\mathbf{q} = 0$  at T = 20 K (blue) and T = 295 K (red) to the *c*-axis loss function measured at T = 295 K with infrared spectroscopy, reproduced from Ref. [46] (gray). The energies and spectral weights of the optical phonons are quantitatively consistent between the two techniques. (b) Comparison of the M-EELS spectrum at  $\mathbf{q} = (0.05, 0)$  (orange) to transmission EELS data at q=0.08 r.l.u. reproduced from Ref. [47] (brown). The energy and linewidth of the 1 eV plasmon are, again, quantitatively consistent between the two techniques. At a large momentum,  $\mathbf{q} = (0.6, 0)$ , the plasmon damps into a broad, electronic continuum extending to a cutoff of 0.9 eV (green).

The purpose of M-EELS is to observe electronic excitations, such as plasmons. In Fig. 3b, we show the M-EELS spectrum in the plasmon region, i.e., the energy range  $0 < \omega < 2$  eV, taken at 50 eV beam energy at a momentum transfer  $\mathbf{q} = (0.05, 0)$ . This spectrum is compared with that from a low-resolution, transmission EELS measurement performed at the same momentum value [47]. A clear plasmon excitation is visible at approximately 1 eV energy loss whose lineshape is very similar in the two spectra. At large momentum,  $\mathbf{q} = (0.6, 0)$ , this plasmon decays into a particle-hole continuum that bears a strong resemblance to the electronic Raman continuum observed in inelastic light scattering experiments on cuprates [54, 55]. These measurements demonstrate that M-EELS is sensitive to the electronic charge excitations that are so difficult to observe with x-ray or neutron techniques.

One of the striking conclusions to draw from Fig. 3 is that M-EELS appears to be quantitatively consistent with bulk measurements, at least at  $\mathbf{q} \sim 0$ . Both IR spectroscopy and transmission EELS probe bulk excitations, with a probe depth of  $\sim 100$  nm, the former determined by the extinction depth of IR light and the latter by the thickness of the suspended films used for experiments. Evidently, as discussed in Section 4, the M-EELS probe depth is actually reasonably large, despite the fact the electrons themselves do not penetrate the material.

#### 6 Momentum maps

The crystal orientation capabilities of M-EELS enable measurements to be carried out with quantitative control over the momentum transfer, **q**. In Fig. 4, we show a static, fixed-energy map of momentum space of Bi2212 taken at room temperature. This measurement was performed with an energy resolution  $\Delta \omega = 4.5$  meV at zero energy-loss ( $\omega = 0$ ) and a fixed out-of-plane momentum, L = 20.3, by doing coordinated scans of the sample and analyzer angles. The matrix elements,  $V_{eff}^2$ , were divided from the raw data, making the assumption



Figure 4: Momentum maps of the quasi-static ( $\omega = 0$ ) scattering in Bi2212 in the (*H*,*K*) plane at *T* = 295 K.

that  $\mathbf{G} = 0$  is the dominant term (Eq. 6). The data in Fig. 4 are therefore nominally proportional to the correlation function,  $S(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ . The fundamental, static density features are visible, including the (1,0) Bragg peak and the structural supermodulation reflection (as well as its harmonics) that were used to define the sample orientation. This map demonstrates the ability of M-EELS to quantitatively pinpoint charge features in momentum space.

A key advantage of M-EELS is its energy resolution. In Fig. 5b we show energy- and momentum-dependent M-EELS spectra at T = 20 K for four different sections of momentum space, denoted (*i*)-(*iv*) as defined in Fig. 5a. These data were taken with energy resolution  $\Delta E = 2.2$  meV at a fixed out-of-plane momentum L = 1.9 r.l.u., and show the raw intensity without dividing out the matrix elements. These sections show the dispersion of the phonons (Fig. 3a) using a custom color scale so both elastic and inelastic features can be seen on the same plot. The data in Fig. 5 were taken on a different sample than Fig. 4, so also serve as a reproducibility check.

A prominent feature in these spectra is a set of bright, vertical lines (labeled SM) that indicate enhanced inelastic intensity at wave vectors corresponding to the structural supermodulation. This effect, which we call "Bragg enhancement," is a consequence of the Coulomb matrix elements in Eq. 3, which enhance the scattering when **q** coincides with a structural periodicity in the material. Because the matrix elements in M-EELS are energy-independent, this effect could in principle be normalized out using a sum rule. Fig. 5 illustrates that the phonons (Fig. 3a) are weakly dispersive, in quantitative agreement with HR-EELS studies [53]. This is additional evidence that these excitations may be related to the ARPES dispersion kinks, whose energy shape is consistent with nondispersive, Einstein-like modes [56]. Note that, unlike other materials in which acoustic phonons are clearly visible [57], no acoustic modes are visible in Bi2212 using M-EELS.



Figure 5: (a) Brillouin zone of Bi2212 indicating the four momentum space trajectories used for M-EELS studies, labeled (i)-(iv). (b) Momentum-dependent M-EELS spectra of optimallydoped Bi2212 at 20 K for the four momentum directions indicated in panel (a). A custom color scale was devised so that strong features around the zero-loss line can be observed on the same figure as weak phonon features (see scale bar). The bright, vertical lines labeled "SM" are a consequence of the Coulomb matrix element,  $V_{eff}^2(\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{G})$ , which is enhanced when  $\mathbf{q}$  coincides with a structural periodicity in the material, in this case the structural supermodulation. The dispersions of the optical phonons (green points) are consistent with previous studies (empty triangles) reproduced from Ref. [53].

# 7 Reconstructing $\chi(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$

The most important application of M-EELS, in the long run, may be in determining the dynamic susceptibility,  $\chi(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ . As discussed in Section 2, this quantity is the fundamental charge propagator of the system, characterizing its electronic compressibility, its response to external fields, its tendency to exhibit charge order, and its ability to screen charge [1, 2, 29]. Here, we sketch out a procedure for using M-EELS to quantify the full  $\chi(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  for a real material. We will base our analysis on the data in Fig. 5b. Our goal is not to construct a susceptibility function that is exact, but to illustrate a practical procedure for an approximate function that is based on real M-EELS data. In Section 8, we will show how this quantity can be used to analyze self-energy effects in ARPES data.

The starting point for this procedure is Eqs. 3-5. The former relates the experimental intensity to the correlation function,  $S_S(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , and the latter relates  $S_S$  to the imaginary part of the response,  $\chi''_S(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , which we have shown bears great similarity to  $\chi''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  of the bulk. Following Eq. 3, the first step is to divide the matrix elements,  $V_{\text{eff}}^2$ , from the experimental

Following Eq. 3, the first step is to divide the matrix elements,  $V_{\text{eff}}^2$ , from the experimental data, to obtain the correlation function. Doing so raises two caveats. The first is that the quantity achieved in this manner does not have the proper units, i.e., is only proportional to  $S_S(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ . No information about the absolute value of  $S_S$  is available from M-EELS data. The absolute scale could, in principle, be calibrated by applying a frequency sum rule [45], an approach commonly used in IXS [58]. But a sum rule for the surface correlation function measured with M-EELS has not yet been derived.

The second caveat is that the expression for the cross section (Eq. 3) is only approximate and breaks down in the limit  $q \rightarrow 0$  and  $\omega \rightarrow 0$  due to multiple scattering effects not included in Mills' theory (see Section 4). This is evident from the functional form of  $V_{\text{eff}}^2$ , which diverges in this limit, even though the experimental intensity must remain finite. The consequence is that the  $S_S(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  obtained by dividing out  $V_{\text{eff}}^2$  will vanish at small energy and momentum with a functional form that differs from the expected asymptotic properties of a correlation function. Multiple scattering corrections to Mills' theory would have to be implemented for a simple division of the matrix element to be meaningful in this limit. Nevertheless, the matrix elements for M-EELS are energy-independent, and it is likely they would remain so even in an exact scattering theory. What this means is that the M-EELS spectrum should exhibit the same frequency dependence as the correlation function,  $S_S(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , at all values of  $\mathbf{q}$ , even in the regime where  $V_{\text{eff}}^2$  diverges. The only quantity that is unknown is the overall normalization. Hence, if a sum rule were derived for M-EELS, it might be used to correct for multiple scattering effects even in the low-momentum region. Efforts to acquire such a sum rule are in progress.

We divided the experimental spectra (Fig. 5b) by  $V_{\text{eff}}^2$ , to achieve a discrete representation of  $S_s$  over a complete, reduced octant of the Brillouin zone. In doing so, we made the approximation that the sum is dominated by the  $\mathbf{G} = 0$  term, i.e., that the elastic scattering from the surface is dominated by the specular reflection. This approximation should be valid everywhere except in very close proximity to the supermodulation reflections.

Having acquired an approximate form for  $S_S(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , the next step is to determine  $\chi_S''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ from the fluctuation-dissipation theorem (Eq. 5). The main difference between  $\chi_S''$  and  $S_S$  is that the former is antisymmetric in  $\omega$ , while the ratio between positive and negative energy features in the latter is determined by the temperature. Acquiring  $\chi_S''$  from  $S_S$  therefore requires eliminating the Bose factor in Eq. 5, but this too comes with caveats: This factor is singular in the limit  $\omega \to 0$ , and depends explicitly on the sample temperature, which is not always known exactly. The most stable way to determine  $\chi''$  from S is to antisymmetrize, by making use of the identity,

$$\chi_{S}^{\prime\prime}(\mathbf{q},\omega) = -\pi \left[S_{S}(\mathbf{q},\omega) - S_{S}(\mathbf{q},-\omega)\right].$$
(8)

The advantage of this expression is that it seamlessly handles the singularity at  $\omega = 0$  and does not require knowledge of the sample temperature. Application of Eq. 8 to the M-EELS spectrum at  $\mathbf{q} = 0$  is illustrated in Fig. 6a. Note that the result is perfectly antisymmetric, by construction, but exhibits anomalies in the vicinity of  $\omega = 0$  due to the experimental resolution, which leads to violation of Eq. 5 in the low-energy region [44]. These anomalies are intrinsic to M-EELS in the sense that their scale can be reduced by improving the experimental resolution, but they can never be eliminated completely. We antisymmetrized our data for all momenta at which our function  $S_S(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  is defined, resulting in an approximate representation of  $\chi_S''$  over one octant of the Brillouin zone.

With  $\chi_{S}''(\mathbf{q},\omega)$  in hand, the real part of the susceptibility,  $\chi_{S}'(\mathbf{q},\omega)$ , was determined using a Kramers-Kronig transform. This required extrapolating each energy spectrum, which was measured up to 150 meV energy loss, using a  $1/\omega^2$  tail [60]. Finally, we assumed the Brillouin zone has four-fold symmetry and repeated  $\chi$  to fill all momentum space. The full dynamic susceptibility function is shown in Fig. 7. The static, momentum-dependent susceptibility,  $\chi_{S}(\mathbf{q},0)$ , is shown in Fig. 6b for comparison. The strong momentum-dependence of this latter quantity may suggest a tendency of this material to form charge order [29, 61].

## 8 Self-energy effects

We close by illustrating the usefulness of  $\chi_S''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  for analyzing fermion dispersion anomalies observed in ARPES experiments. The primary 49 and 80 meV phonon modes observed with M-EELS (Fig. 3a) have the correct energy and dispersion to explain the dispersion kinks observed with ARPES in Bi2212 [9, 10]. To make a quantitative comparison, we used our experimentally determined susceptibility function,  $\chi_S(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ , to compute the lowest order correction to the electron self-energy in a one-loop approximation, which is given by the convolution inte-



Figure 6: (a) Illustration of the antisymmetrization procedure for determining  $\chi''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  from the correlation function,  $S(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ . The energy asymmetry of the M-EELS spectrum at  $\mathbf{q} = 0$  at 295 K (red) and 20 K (blue) is a consequence of the Bose factor (Eq. 5). The antisymmetrized spectrum representing  $\chi''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  is shown in gray. (b) Momentum dependence of the static susceptibility,  $\chi(\mathbf{q}, 0)$ , at T = 20 K for the four momentum directions defined Fig. 5a. Note that  $\chi(\mathbf{q}, 0)$  is purely real. (c) The calculated bare (black) and renormalized (blue) band dispersion of Bi2212 are compared to the measured ARPES data (Ref. [59]). The renormalized electron self-energy was determined using a one-loop calculation using the experimentally determined  $\chi''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$ .

gral [1],

$$\Sigma(i\omega,k) = g_{bf}^2 T \sum_{\Omega} \int d\mathbf{q} G_0(i\omega - i\Omega, \mathbf{k} - \mathbf{q}) \chi_S(i\Omega, \mathbf{q}).$$
(9)

Here,  $\chi$  is the charge propagator determined from M-EELS,  $G_0$  is the bare electron Green's function, and  $\omega$  and  $\Omega$  are Matsubara frequencies for the fermions and bosons, respectively. The variables **k** and **q** are the associated momenta, *T* is the temperature, and  $g_{bf}$  is an effective boson-fermion coupling constant, which in this expression is assumed to be momentum-independent.

In order to avoid complications related to opening of the superconducting gap [9,10], we focus here on the ARPES data in the nodal direction for  $T = 115 \text{ K} > T_c$ .  $G_0$  was taken from tight binding fits to ARPES data at high binding energies [62], which gave a bare Fermi velocity of  $v_F = 1.7 \text{ eVÅ}$  used as a seed value in data fits.

It is necessary to allow for the possibility that different phonon modes exhibit different electron-phonon coupling constants. For this purpose, we made an analytic parameterization of  $\chi_S$  by fitting the M-EELS results at all momenta with two Lorentzians, for the 49 and 80 meV modes. This allowed evaluation of Eq. 9 using a different value for  $g_{bf}$  for each mode. The M-EELS data used to determine the susceptibility were measured at T = 20K. But the spectrum exhibited no observable temperature dependence, so it is reasonable to use it to analyze ARPES data even at T = 115 K. After evaluating Eq. 9, real frequency self-energy was then determined by analytic continuation.

Using the two electron boson coupling constants, the Fermi velocity, and the overall magnitude of  $\chi_S''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  as parameters, we fit the low-energy ARPES dispersion along the nodal direction [59]. The best fit was obtained for coupling constants  $g_{bf1} = g_{bf2} = 0.5$  eV for the 49 meV and 80 meV modes, respectively, resulting in the dispersion curves in Fig. 6c. The agreement between the calculated and experimental curves is excellent and gives an estimate for the energy- and momentum-integrated electron-phonon coupling constant of  $\lambda = v_F/v_F^0 - 1 = 0.7$ , which is in line with previous estimates [63]. We conclude that the bosonic modes observed



Figure 7: Fixed-energy momentum cuts of  $\chi''(\mathbf{q}, \omega)$  at T = 20 K for different values of  $\omega$ . The data have been multiplied by  $q^2$  to improve the visibility of high-momentum features. Bragg enhancement due to the scattering matrix elements is visible as enhanced weight in the region of the structural supermodulation.

with M-EELS have the correct energy structure to explain the ARPES kinks, and may be part of the cause of these effects.

This one-loop calculation is simplistic, and only provides an estimate of  $\lambda$ . It also does not exclude the possibility that the dispersion kinks could arise, at least in part, from spin fluctuations or other intrinsic, many-body effects. It should certainly not be taken as a claim that phonons are the mechanism of high temperature superconductivity in cuprates. But this exercise illustrates the point that M-EELS data can be tremendously useful for understanding boson effects observed in one-electron spectroscopies, including not only ARPES but also STM [64].

## 9 Future prospects for M-EELS

A great deal of work remains to be done, particularly on the subjects of sum rules and quantifying multiple scattering effects beyond the Mills framework. However, it should be clear from this study that M-EELS is a direct and, at the moment, unique way to measure the dynamic charge susceptibility and the bosonic charge modes at the meV scale in condensed matter. We expect this technique to take its place alongside ARPES, STM, and neutron scattering as one of the fundamental wave-vector-resolved probes of elementary excitations in quantum materials. In the long run, meV-resolved, high-energy EELS, carried out in transmission geometry with extraordinarily high energy resolution using aberration correctors, may someday extend the range of applicability of these techniques to achieve bulk information on this energy scale.

## Acknowledgements

We gratefully acknowledge helpful input from L. H. Santos, B. Uchoa, J. M. Tranquada, C. M. Varma, J. C. Davis, and J. Zaanen.

**Funding information** This work was supported by the Center for Emergent Superconductivity, an Energy Frontier Research Center funded by the U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Basic Energy Sciences under Award DE-AC02-98CH10886. P. A. acknowledges support from the EPiQS program of the Gordon and Betty Moore Foundation, grant GBMF4542. E. F. acknowledges DOE Award No. DE-SC0012368. M. M. acknowledges support from the Alexander von Humboldt Foundation.

## A Derivation of the M-EELS cross-section

A detailed derivation of the scattering cross section for low-energy EELS measurements has been presented previously by several authors [8, 12, 13, 44]. However, these apply only to the case in which the surface is translationally invariant, and ignore the possibility of elastic Bragg scattering off the in-plane crystalline structure. Here, we generalize these results to the case of a periodic system. Like past treatments [8, 13, 44], we base our analysis on the distorted-wave Born approximation (DWBA) method [32].

The physical justification for DWBA in this case is that multiple scattering in reflection EELS predominantly takes place in the elastic channel, while inelastic events may be treated in the first Born approximation. Following the treatment of Mills and coworkers [8, 12, 13], the elastic scattering can be described by using the phenomenological wave functions,

$$\psi_i = N_i \bigg[ e^{i\mathbf{k}_i \cdot \mathbf{r}} e^{ik_i^z z} + \sum_{\mathbf{G}_1} R_{\mathbf{G}_1} e^{i(\mathbf{k}_i + \mathbf{G}_1) \cdot \mathbf{r}} e^{-i\kappa_i z} \bigg] \theta(z), \tag{10}$$

$$\psi_{s} = N_{s} \left[ e^{i\mathbf{k}_{s}\cdot\mathbf{r}} e^{ik_{s}^{z}z} + \sum_{\mathbf{G}_{2}} R_{\mathbf{G}_{2}} e^{i(\mathbf{k}_{s}+\mathbf{G}_{2})\cdot\mathbf{r}} e^{-i\kappa_{s}z} \right] \theta(z), \tag{11}$$

where  $\psi_i$  and  $\psi_s$  represent the incident and scattered electron, respectively. In this ansatz, the coordinate  $\mathbf{R} = (\mathbf{r}, z)$ , where  $\mathbf{r}$  is the in-plane component and z is the component normal to the surface.  $\mathbf{k}_{i,s}$  and  $k_{i,s}^z$  represent, respectively, the in-plane and out-of-plane momenta of the incident and scattered electron. The parameter  $R_{\mathbf{G}}$  is the complex amplitude reflection coefficient for the surface Bragg reflection with wave-vector  $\mathbf{G}$ , the specular reflection being denoted by  $\mathbf{G} = 0$ .  $N_{i,s}$  are the appropriate normalization constants.

In Bragg scattering from a surface, the in-plane component of the electron momentum changes by **G**. In order to conserve energy, the out-of-plane momentum must take on the value  $\kappa = \sqrt{k_z^2 - G^2 - 2\mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{G}}$ , where  $k_z$  was its momentum before scattering. This momentum change can always be accomplished near a surface since momentum is not conserved in the *z* direction. Hence, the reflected, out-of-plane momenta in Eqs. 1 and 10 are given by

$$\kappa_{i,s} = \pm \sqrt{(k_{i,s}^z)^2 - \mathbf{G}^2 - 2\mathbf{k}_{i,s} \cdot \mathbf{G}},\tag{12}$$

where the sign is chosen so that  $\kappa_{i,s}$  has the same sign as  $k_{i,s}^{z}$ .

In EELS one usually neglects exchange effects, which is equivalent to assuming that spinflip scattering from magnetic excitations is negligible (such magnetic scattering is referred to as SPEELS [65]). The scattering matrix element, then, is just given by the direct Coulomb term,

$$M_{n,m} = -\frac{ie^2}{2\hbar} \int d\mathbf{R}_1 d\mathbf{R}_2 \frac{\langle n|\hat{\rho}(\mathbf{R}_1)|m\rangle \psi_s^*(\mathbf{R}_2)\psi_i(\mathbf{R}_2)}{|\mathbf{R}_1 - \mathbf{R}_2|}$$
(13)

where  $\mathbf{R}_1$  and  $\mathbf{R}_2$  are the valence and probe electron coordinates, respectively. Neglecting exchange scattering effectively renders these two electrons distinguishable.  $|m\rangle$  and  $|n\rangle$  are the initial and final many-body states of the material, and  $\hat{\rho}$  is the density operator.

Inserting Eqs. 10-11 into Eq. 13 yields four independent scattering processes, illustrated in Fig. 2. As pointed out by Mills [12,13], the dominant terms are those that involve a single reflectivity event, i.e., those shown in Fig. 2b and 2c. Keeping only these two terms, and integrating over coordinates  $\mathbf{r}_1$ ,  $\mathbf{r}_2$ , and  $z_2$ , the matrix element becomes

$$M_{n,m} = -\frac{i}{2\hbar} N_s N_i \sum_{\mathbf{G}} \int_{-\infty}^{0} dz_1 V_{2D}(\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}) \cdot \left[ \frac{R_G^*}{|\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}| - i(k_i^z + \kappa_s)} + \frac{R_{-G}}{|\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}| + i(\kappa_i + k_s^z)} \right] \langle n|\hat{\rho}(\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}, z_1)|m\rangle e^{-|\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}||z_1|}$$
(14)

where  $V_{2D}(\mathbf{q}) = 2\pi e^2/q$  is the two-dimensional Coulomb propagator. From this matrix element, we can compute the transition rate using Fermi's golden rule,

$$\omega_{n \leftarrow m} = 2\pi\hbar |M_{n,m}|^2. \tag{15}$$

For the case of a perfectly coherent electron beam, squaring the matrix element (Eq. 14) results in many cross terms involving two different **G** values. For an incoherent source, such as the thermionic source in a typical M-EELS setup, these cross terms will average to zero [41]. If we drop these cross terms and assume the system exhibits inversion symmetry, i.e.,  $R_{\rm G} = R_{-\rm G}$ , the transition rate simplifies to

$$\omega_{n \leftarrow m} = 2\pi \frac{1}{\hbar} (N_s N_i)^2 \sum_{\mathbf{G}} |R_{\mathbf{G}}|^2 V_{\text{eff}}^2 (\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}) \cdot \int_{-\infty}^0 dz_1 dz_2 e^{-|\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}||z_1 + z_2|} \langle m | \hat{\rho}^* (\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}, z_1) | n \rangle \langle n | \hat{\rho} (\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}, z_2) | m \rangle$$
(16)

where  $V_{\text{eff}}^2(\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{G})$  is a Coulomb matrix element given by

$$V_{\rm eff}^{2}(\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{G}) = \frac{V_{2D}^{2}(\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{G})}{2} \bigg[ \frac{4|\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{G}|^{2} + (k_{i}^{z}+k_{s}^{z}+\kappa_{s}+\kappa_{i})^{2} + (k_{i}^{z}+\kappa_{s}-\kappa_{i}-k_{s}^{z})^{2}}{\left(|\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{G}|^{2} + (\kappa_{i}+k_{s}^{z})(k_{i}^{z}+\kappa_{s})\right)^{2} + |\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{G}|^{2}(k_{i}^{z}+\kappa_{s}-\kappa_{i}-k_{s}^{z})^{2}} \bigg].$$
(17)

#### Sci Post

Note that if the beam satisfies a Bragg condition, then  $\mathbf{q} = \mathbf{G}$ ,  $k_i^z + \kappa_s - \kappa_i - k_s^z = 0$  and  $k_i^z + \kappa_s + \kappa_i + k_s^z = 2(k_i^z + k_s^z)$ , which implies that the denominator in Eq. 17 vanishes. We refer to this amplification of the M-EELS cross section under conditions of strong elastic scattering as "Bragg enhancement" (see Section 4).

From the transition rate, one can determine the double-differential scattering cross section using the standard relation

$$\frac{\partial^2 \sigma}{\partial \Omega \partial E} = \frac{1}{\Phi} \sum_{n \ m} \omega_{n \leftarrow m} P_m \frac{\partial^2 N}{\partial \Omega \partial E}$$
(18)

where  $\Phi = \sqrt{2E_i/m}/V$  is the electron flux,  $P_m = \exp(-E_m/k_BT)/Z$  is the Boltzmann factor, and the last term is the density of final states,

$$\frac{\partial^2 N}{\partial \Omega \partial E} = \frac{V}{8\pi^3} \left(\frac{2m}{\hbar^2}\right)^{3/2} \sqrt{E_f}.$$
(19)

where  $E_f = E_i - \hbar \omega$  is the energy of the scattered electron. Multiplying out these terms, putting in the energy-conserving delta functions, we arrive at the full expression for the generalized M-EELS cross section for the case of a periodic surface,

$$\frac{\partial^2 \sigma}{\partial \Omega \partial E} = \sigma_0 \sum_{\mathbf{G}} V_{\text{eff}}^2 (\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}) \int_{-\infty}^0 dz_1 dz_2 \\ \times \left[ \sum_{m,n} \langle m | \hat{\rho}^* (\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}, z_1) | n \rangle \langle n | \hat{\rho} (\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}, z_2) | m \rangle e^{-|\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{G}| | z_1 + z_2 |} P_m \right] \delta(E - E_n + E_m).$$
(20)

where

$$\sigma_0 = \frac{V^2 m^2 |R_{\rm G}|^2 (N_s N_i)^2}{2\pi \hbar^4} \sqrt{\frac{E_f}{E_i}}.$$
(21)

This result is what is used in Section 4 of the main manuscript.

The main conclusion here is that the Coulomb matrix element in Eq. 20, and hence the M-EELS cross section, is enhanced whenever the momentum transfer coincides with a structural periodicity in the material, i.e., whenever a Bragg condition is met. This conclusion was not reached by earlier authors, who considered only the case of a surface that is translationally invariant [8, 12, 13, 44]. If the experiment is carried out in near-specular conditions, i.e., with  $\mathbf{q} \sim 0$ , one can drop all but the  $\mathbf{G} = 0$  term in the sum. In this case, assuming further that the reflection coefficient  $R_0$  is real, one recovers the Mills result,

$$\frac{\partial^2 \sigma}{\partial \Omega \partial E} = \sigma_0 \sum_{m,n} V_{\text{eff}}^2(\mathbf{q}) \int_{-\infty}^0 dz_1 dz_2 \\ \times \left[ \langle m | \hat{\rho}^*(\mathbf{q}, z_1) | n \rangle \langle n | \hat{\rho}(\mathbf{q}, z_2) | m \rangle e^{-|\mathbf{q}| | z_1 + z_2|} P_m \right] \delta(E - E_n + E_m).$$
(22)

where

$$V_{\rm eff}(\mathbf{q}) = \frac{4\pi e^2}{q^2 + (k_i^z + k_s^z)^2}.$$
 (23)

This expression applies to the case of what was traditionally called "dipole scattering," in which the semiclassical trajectory of the probe electron keeps a significant distance from the surface [8].

## References

- [1] G. D. Mahan, Many-Particle Physics, Kluwer Academic/Plenum, New York, NY (2000).
- [2] D. Pines and P. Nozieres, Theory of Quantum Liquids, Perseus, New York, NY (1999).
- [3] A. Damascelli, Z. Hussain and Z.-X. Shen, Angle-resolved photoemission studies of the cuprate superconductors, Rev. Mod. Phys. 75, 473 (2003), doi:10.1103/RevModPhys.75.473.
- [4] K. Fujita, A. R. Schmidt, E.-A. Kim, M. J. Lawler, D. H. Lee, J. C. Davis, H. Eisaki and S. Uchida, Spectroscopic imaging scanning tunneling microscopy studies of electronic structure in the superconducting and pseudogap phases of cuprate high-T<sub>c</sub> superconductors, J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. 81, 011005 (2012), doi:10.1143/JPSJ.81.011005.
- [5] G. Shirane, S. M. Shapiro and J. M. Tranquada, *Neutron Scattering with a Triple-Axis Spectrometer*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, U.K. (2004).
- [6] W. R. Busing and H. A. Levy, Angle calculations for 3- and 4- circle X-ray and neutron diffractometers, Acta Crys. 22, 457 (1967), doi:10.1107/S0365110X67000970.
- [7] H. Ibach, *Electron Energy Loss Spectrometers: The Technology of High Performance*, Springer-Verlag, Berlin (1991).
- [8] H. Ibach and D. L. Mills, *Electron Energy Loss Spectroscopy and Surface Vibrations*, Academic Press, New York, NY (1982).
- [9] T. Cuk, D. H. Lu, X. J. Zhou, Z. X. Shen, T. P. Devereaux and N. Nagaosa, A review of electron-phonon coupling seen in the high-T<sub>c</sub> superconductors by angle-resolved photoemission studies (ARPES), Phys. Stat. Sol. (b) 242, 11 (2005), doi:10.1002/pssb.200404959.
- [10] I. M. Vishik, W. S. Lee, R.-H. He, M. Hashimoto, Z. Hussain, T. P. Devereaux and Z. X. Shen, ARPES studies of cuprate Fermiology: superconductivity, pseudogap and quasiparticle dynamics, New J. Phys. 12, 105008 (2010), doi:10.1088/1367-2630/12/10/105008.
- [11] J. Lee, K. Fujita, K. McElroy, J. A. Slezak, M. Wang, Y. Aiura, H. Bando, M. Ishikado, T. Masui, J.-X. Zhu, A. V. Balatsky, H. Eisaki *et al.*, *Interplay of electron-lattice interactions and superconductivity in*  $Bi_2Sr_2CaCu_2O_{8+\delta}$ , Nature **442**, 546 (2006), doi:10.1038/nature04973.
- [12] E. Evans and D. L. Mills, Theory of inelastic scattering of slow electrons by long-wavelength surface optical phonons, Phys. Rev. B 5, 4126 (1972), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.5.4126.
- [13] D. L. Mills, The scattering of low-energy electrons by electric field fluctuations near crystal surfaces, Surf. Sci. 48, 59 (1975), doi:10.1016/0039-6028(75)90310-6.
- [14] S. W. Lovesey, Theory of Neutron Scattering from Condensed Matter, vol. 1, Clarendon Press, Oxford, U. K. (1984).
- [15] J. Fink, Electron energy-loss spectroscopy applied to solids, Z. Phys. B Condens. Matt. 61, 643 (1985), doi:10.1007/BF01303554.
- [16] P. C. Gibbons, J. J. Ritsko and S. E. Schnatterly, *Inelastic electron scattering spectrometer*, Rev. Sci. Inst. 46, 1546 (1975), doi:10.1063/1.1134101.

- [17] O. L. Krivanek, T. C. Lovejoy, N. Dellby, T. Aoki, R. W. Carpenter, P. Rez, E. Soignard, J. Zhu, P. E. Batson, M. J. Lagos, R. F. Egerton and P. A. Crozier, *Vibrational spectroscopy in the electron microscope*, Nature **514**, 209 (2014), doi:10.1038/nature13870.
- [18] O. L. Krivanek, T. C. Lovejoy, M. F. Murfitt, G. Skone, P. E. Batson and N. Dellby, *Towards sub-10 meV energy resolution STEM-EELS*, J. Phys. Conf. Ser. **522**, 012023 (2014), doi:10.1088/1742-6596/522/1/012023.
- [19] R. Schuster, S. Pyon, M. Knupfer, J. Fink, M. Azuma, M. Takano, H. Takagi and B. Büchner, *Charge transfer excitons in underdoped Ca<sub>2-x</sub>Na<sub>x</sub>CuO<sub>2</sub>Cl<sub>2</sub> studied by electron energy loss spectroscopy*, Phys. Rev. B **79**, 214517 (2009), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.79.214517.
- [20] M. Krisch and F. Sette, Inelastic x-ray scattering from phonons, In M. Cardona and R. Merlin, eds., Light Scattering in Solids IX, chap. 5, pp. 317–369. Springer-Verlag, Berlin (2007).
- [21] W. Schülke, Electron Dynamics by Inelastic X-Ray Scattering, Oxford University Press, Oxford, U.K. (2009).
- [22] Y. Zhu and J. Tafto, Direct imaging of charge modulation, Phys. Rev. Lett. 76, 443 (1996), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.76.443.
- [23] H. Uchiyama, A. Q. R. Baron, S. Tsutsui, Y. Tanaka, W.-Z. Hu, A. Yamamoto, S. Tajima and Y. Endoh, *Softening of Cu-O bond stretching phonons in tetragonal HgBa*<sub>2</sub>*CuO*<sub>4+ $\delta$ </sub>, Phys. Rev. Lett. **92**, 197005 (2004), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.92.197005.
- [24] P. Abbamonte, C. A. Burns, E. D. Isaacs, P. M. Platzman, L. L. Miller, S. W. Cheong and M. V. Klein, *Resonant inelastic x-ray scattering from valence excitations in insulating copper oxides*, Phys. Rev. Lett. 83, 860 (1999), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.83.860.
- [25] L. J. P. Ament, M. van Veenedaal, T. P. Devereaux, J. P. Hill and J. van den Brink, *Resonant inelastic x-ray scattering studies of elementary excitations*, Rev. Mod. Phys. 83, 705 (2011), doi:10.1103/RevModPhys.83.705.
- [26] M. L. Tacon, G. Ghiringhelli, J. Chaloupka, M. M. Sala, V. Hinkov, M. W. Haverkort, M. Minola, M. Bakr, K. J. Zhou, S. Blanco-Canosa, C. Monney, Y. T. Song et al., Intense paramagnon excitations in a large family of high-temperature superconductors, Nature Phys. 7, 725 (2011), doi:10.1038/NPHYS2041.
- [27] J. Schlappa, K. Wohlfeld, K. J. Zhou, M. Mourigal, M. W. Haverkort, V. N. Strocov, L. Hozoi, C. Monney, S. Nishimoto, S. Singh, A. Revcolevschi, J.-S. Caux *et al.*, *Spin-orbital separation in the quasi-one-dimensional Mott insulator* Sr<sub>2</sub>CuO<sub>3</sub>, Nature **485**, 82 (2012), doi:10.1038/nature10974.
- [28] L. Chaix, G. Ghiringhelli, Y. Y. Peng, M. Hashimoto, B. Moritz, K. Kummer, N. B. Brookes, Y. He, S. Chen, S. Ishida, Y. Yoshida, H. Eisaki *et al.*, *Dispersive charge density* wave excitations in  $Bi_2Sr_2CaCu_2O_{8+\delta}$  (advance online publication), Nature Phys. (2017), doi:10.1038/nphys4157.
- [29] G. Grüner, Density Waves in Solids, Perseus, Cambridge, U.K. (1994).
- [30] H. Ibach, *Electron energy loss spectroscopy with resolution below 1 meV*, J. Elect. Spect. Rel. Phen. 64/65, 819 (1993), doi:10.1016/0368-2048(93)80155-F.

- [31] W. T. Petrie and J. M. Vohs, Application of HREEL spectroscopy to characterize adsorbates on insulating metal oxide surfaces: carboxylates on MgO(100), Surface Sci. Lett. 259, L750 (1991), doi:10.1016/0039-6028(91)90546-5.
- [32] R. G. Newton, *Scattering Theory of Waves and Particles*, Dover Publications, Mineola, NY (2002).
- [33] F. de Juan, A. Politano, G. Chiarello and H. A. Fertig, Symmetries and selection rules in the measurement of the phonon spectrum of graphene and related materials, Carbon 85, 225 (2015), doi:10.1016/j.carbon.2014.12.105.
- [34] R. J. Birgeneau, H. J. Guggenheim and G. Shirane, Neutron scattering investigation of phase transitions and magnetic correlations in the two-dimensional antiferromagnets K<sub>2</sub>NiF<sub>4</sub>, Rb<sub>2</sub>MnF<sub>4</sub>, Rb<sub>2</sub>FeF<sub>4</sub>, Phys. Rev. B 1, 2211 (1970), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.1.2211.
- [35] D. J. P. Morris, D. A. Tennant, S. A. Grigera, B. Klemke, C. Castelnovo, R. Moessner, C. Czternasty, M. Meissner, K. C. Rule, J.-U. Hoffmann, K. Kiefer, S. Gerischer, D. Slobinsky and R. S. Perry, *Dirac strings and magnetic monopoles in the spin ice Dy*<sub>2</sub>*Ti*<sub>2</sub>*O*<sub>7</sub>, Science **326**, 411 (2009), doi:10.1126/science.1178868.
- [36] D. E. David, D. B. Popovic, D. Antic and J. Michl, A multichannel electron energy loss spectrometer for low-temperature condensed films, J. Chem. Phys. 121, 10542 (2004), doi:10.1063/1.1807371.
- [37] X. Zhu, Y. Cao, S. Zhang, X. Jia, Q. Guo, F. Yang, L. Zhu, J. Zhang, E. W. Plummer and J. Guo, *High-resolution electron energy-loss spectroscopy with two-dimensional energy and momentum mapping*, Rev. Sci. Inst. 86, 083902 (2015), doi:10.1063/1.4928215.
- [38] H. Ibach, F. C. Bocquet, J. Sforzini, S. Soubatch and F. S. Tautz, *Electron energy loss spectroscopy with parallel readout of energy and momentum*, Rev. Sci. Inst. 88, 033903 (2017), doi:10.1063/1.4977529.
- [39] M. J. Cooper and R. Nathans, The resolution function in neutron diffractometry I. the resolution function of a neutron diffractometer and its application to phonon measurements, Acta Cryst. 76, 357 (1967), doi:10.1107/S0365110X67002816.
- [40] N. J. Chesser and J. D. Axe, Derivation and experimental verification of the normalized resolution function for inelastic neutron scattering, Acta Cryst. A29, 160 (1974), doi:10.1107/S0567739473000422.
- [41] Y. Gan, A. Kogar and P. Abbamonte, Crystallographic refinement of collective excitations using standing wave inelastic X-ray scattering, Chem. Phys. 414, 160 (2013), doi:10.1016/j.chemphys.2012.06.018.
- [42] L. V. Hove, Correlations in space and time and Born approximation scattering in systems of interacting particles, Phys. Rev. 95, 249 (1954), doi:10.1103/PhysRev.95.249.
- [43] S. Zhang, J. Guan, X. Jia, B. Liu, W. Wang, F. Li, L. Wang, X. Ma, Q. Xue, J. Zhang, E. W. Plummer, X. Zhu and J. Guo, Role of SrTiO<sub>3</sub> phonon penetrating into thin FeSe films in the enhancement of superconductivity, Phys. Rev. B 94, 081116(R) (2016), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.94.081116.
- [44] A. Kogar, S. Vig, Y. Gan and P. Abbamonte, *Temperature-resolution anomalies in the reconstruction of time dynamics from energy-loss experiments*, J. Phys. B: At. Mol. Opt. Phys. 47, 124034 (2014), doi:10.1088/0953-4075/47/12/124034.

- [45] P. C. Martin, *Measurements and Correlation Functions*, Gordon and Breach, New York, NY (1968).
- [46] J. J. Tu, C. C. Homes, G. D. Gu and M. A. Strongin, A systematic optical study of phonon properties in optimally doped Bi<sub>2</sub>Sr<sub>2</sub>CaCu<sub>2</sub>O<sub>8+δ</sub> single crystals, Physica B **316-317**, 324 (2002), doi:10.1016/S0921-4526(02)00498-2.
- [47] N. Nücker, U. Eckern, J. Fink and P. Müller, Long-wavelength collective excitations of charge carriers in high-T<sub>c</sub> superconductors, Phys. Rev. B 44, R7155 (1991), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.44.7155.
- [48] D. Pines, Elementary Excitations in Solids, Perseus Books, Reading, MA, U.S.A. (1999).
- [49] J. E. Demuth, B. N. J. Persson, F. Holtzberg and C. V. Chandrasekhar, Surface and superconducting properties of cleaved high-temperature superconductors, Phys. Rev. Lett. 64, 603 (1990), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.64.603.
- [50] B. N. J. Persson and J. E. Demuth, High-resolution electron-energy-loss study of the surfaces and energy gaps of cleaved high-temperature superconductors, Phys. Rev. B 42, 8057 (1990), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.42.8057.
- [51] R. B. Phelps, P. Akavoor, L. L. Kesmodel, J. E. Demuth and D. B. Mitzi, *Surface phonons on Bi*<sub>2</sub>Sr<sub>2</sub>CaCu<sub>2</sub>O<sub>8+δ</sub>, Phys. Rev. B 48, 12936 (1993), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.48.12936.
- [52] H. Li and C. M. Lieber, *The energy gap in the high-T<sub>c</sub> copper oxide superconductors*, Mod. Phys. Lett. B 7, 143 (1993), doi:10.1142/S0217984993000163.
- [53] H. Qin, J. Shi, Y. Cao, K. Wu, J. Zhang, E. W. Plummer, J. Wen, Z. J. Xu, G. D. Gu and J. Guo, Direct determination of the electron-phonon coupling matrix element in a correlated system, Phys. Rev. Lett. 105, 256402 (2010), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.105.256402.
- [54] D. Kirillov, I. Bozovic, T. H. Geballe, A. Kapitulnik and D. B. Mitzi, *Raman scattering spectra of superconducting Bi*<sub>2</sub>Sr<sub>2</sub>CaCu<sub>2</sub>O<sub>8</sub> single crystals, Phys. Rev. B 38, R11955 (1988), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.38.11955.
- [55] S. L. Cooper, M. V. Klein, B. G. Pazol, J. P. Rice and D. M. Ginsberg, Raman scattering from superconducting gap excitations in single-crystal YBa<sub>2</sub>Cu<sub>3</sub>O<sub>7-δ</sub>, Phys. Rev. B **37**, R5920 (1988), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.37.5920.
- [56] S. Johnston, F. Vernay, B. Moritz, Z.-X. Shen, N. Nagaosa, J. Zaanen and T. P. Devereaux, Systematic study of electron-phonon coupling to oxygen modes across the cuprates, Phys. Rev. B 82, 064513 (2010), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.82.064513.
- [57] A. Kogar, S. Vig, M. S. Rak, A. A. Husain, F. Flicker, Y. I. Joe, L. Venema, G. J. Mac-Dougall, T. C. Chiang, E. Fradkin, J. van Wezel, and P. Abbamonte, *Signatures of exciton condensation in a transition metal dichalcogenide*, arXiv:1611.04217.
- [58] J. P. Reed, B. Uchoa, Y. I. Joe, Y. Gan, D. Casa, E. Fradkin and P. Abbamonte, *The effective fine-structure constant of freestanding graphene measured in graphite*, Science **330**, 805 (2010), doi:10.1126/science.1190920.
- [59] A. Kaminski, M. Randeria, J. C. Campuzano, M. R. Norman, H. Fretwell, J. Mesot, T. Sato, T. Takahashi and K. Kadowaki, *Renormalization of spectral line shape and dispersion below*  $T_c$  *in*  $Bi_2Sr_2CaCu_2O_{8+\delta}$ , Phys. Rev. Lett. **86**, 1070 (2001), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.86.1070.

- [60] V. Lucarini, J. J. Saarinen, K.-E. Peiponen and E. M. Vartiainen, *Kramers-Kronig Relations in Optical Materials Research*, Springer, Berlin (2005).
- [61] B. Keimer, S. A. Kivelson, M. R. Norman, S. Uchida and J. Zaanen, From quantum matter to high-temperature superconductivity in copper oxides, Nature 518, 179 (2015), doi:10.1038/nature14165.
- [62] M. R. Norman, Linear response theory and the universal nature of the magnetic excitation spectrum of the cuprates, Phys. Rev. B 75, 184514 (2007), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.75.184514.
- [63] P. D. Johnson, A. V. Fedorov and T. Valla, Photoemission studies of self-energy effects in cuprate superconductors, J. Elect. Spect. Rel. Phen. 117-118, 153 (2001), doi:10.1016/S0368-2048(01)00263-8.
- [64] Z. Wang, D. Walkup, P. Derry, T. Scaffidi, M. Rak, S. Vig, A. Kogar, I. Zeljkovic, A. Husain, L. H. Santos, Y. Wang, A. Damascelli *et al.*, *Quasiparticle interference and strong electronmode coupling in the quasi-one-dimensional bands of Sr*<sub>2</sub>*RuO*<sub>4</sub>, Nature Physics **13**, 799 (2017), doi:10.1038/NPHYS4107.
- [65] B. Fromme, d-d Excitations in Transition-Metal Oxides: A Spin-Polarized Electron Energy-Loss Spectroscopy (SPEELS) Study, Springer-Verlag, Berlin (2001).